








The Parish Communicator 

 
Memorial Day Services 

     Memorial Day Services will be held at Falun at the Fa-
lun Cemetery on Sunday, May 30th at 9:00am. Services at 
Salemsborg will be held on Monday, May 31st at 8:30am. 
The Boy Scouts and Legion will continue on to Assaria 
Cemetery at 9:30am, and Elmwood Cemetery at 10:30am. 

 
 

Salemsborg Sunday School teachers  
     Isn’t it great to see all the young children every Sunday 
and how excited they are to participate in the Children’s 
sermon! Let’s keep the Spirit growing in them by coming 
together to plan what Sunday School will look like this fall 
on June 5th at 10am in the church basement. If you have 
never taught before or have done so for many years and 
are interested in teaching our young children about God’s 
Love, contact Jennifer Tillman at msjenn@hometelco.net 
or call/ text 785-577-6217.  It is never too early to start 
thinking and planning, so if you are interested please join 
us.  Let the Spirit lead you. 
 

 
The deadline for info needed in the  August 2021  

Newsletter is  Tuesday. July  20, 2021 
 
 

Salemsborg Lutheran Mission Statement 
“We at Salemsborg have so benefited from the 

gifts of God’s love, peace, strength and  joy 
through Jesus, that we seek  to share these  
same gifts with others in grateful response!”  

 
Falun Lutheran Mission Statement 

“As children of God, we strive to love, care for,  
and  inspire one another as we extend  

the grace of Christ to all.” 
 

www.fslc.net      pastor.fslp@gmail.com 
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How Boutcha Church!  

     As we enter into the summer season let us reflect on 
all of the abundant blessings in our lives! For me the last 
year was very challenging, but it opened my eyes to 
how incredibly blessed we are to have this amazing wor-
shipping community between Falun and Salemsborg. 
The lack of being able to meet and to be together last 
year was difficult, but it makes our time together now 
that much more significant! We are also entering the 
season of Pentecost! A writing from our Sunday’s and 
Seasons says: 
 Fifty days after Easter, we celebrate the outpouring 
of the Holy Spirit on Pentecost. Crossing all boundaries 
that would separate us, the Spirit brings the wideness of 
God’s mercy to places we least expect it—to a crowd of 
strangers of different lands and tongues, to dry bones, 
to our weak hearts. Jesus promises his disciples that 
they will be accompanied by the Holy Spirit, and that this 
Spirit reveals the truth. We celebrate that we too have 
been visited with this same Spirit. Guided by the truth, 
we join together in worship, and then disperse to share 
the fullness of Christ’s love with the world. 
 With this in mind, let us go into our busy summer 
schedules keeping in mind that we are called to “Let the 
Spirit Lead”! Let’s all work together to find ways to con-
tinue to grow our community, and to take extra time to 
get together! The Spirit is here, moving and working in 
and through our lives every minute of every day! Em-
brace that spirit and together we will find what wonderful 
journeys are next! Blessings to you all, and I can’t wait 
to see you all! 

Peace,    
Ben   
 

First Communion Class 
     A First Communion Class is now scheduled for 
Sunday, June 6th, at  1:00pm at the Salemsborg Fellow-
ship Center. If you have youth in your family that you 
feel is ready to take their first communion, please con-
tact Pastor Ben and sign them up for this instruction. 
     Sunday, June 13th will be our First Communion 
Sunday! 

 
 
 



     Flowers on the Altar at Salemsborg on Sunday, May 
2nd were in celebration of VaDonna Dohrmann, Renella 
Sherwood’s mother. Her funeral was in Salina on Satur-
day, May 1, 2021 
 

Baptism at Salemsborg 
     Congratulations to Asher Allen Pihl on your baptismal 
day, Sunday, May 9, 2021. Asher is the son of Kelly and 
Kellee Pihl. His sponsors are Riley Carson and Maggie 
Ginest. Proud grandparents are Randy and Denise Car-
son and Kevin and Becky Pihl. God’s blessings for this 
happy family! 
 

Anniversary Congratulations! 
     Donald (Bud) and Betty Pihl celebrated their 70th wed-
ding anniversary on Sunday, May 23, 2021, with a family 
dinner at the Salemsborg Lutheran Church Fellowship 
Center.   
     Don & Betty were married at Salemsborg Lutheran 
Church on May 27, 1951. They both attended and gradu-
ated from Assaria High School. They have lived most of 
their married life on a farm near Falun except for when 
Don was serving in the U.S. Army in Korea. They are semi
-retired farmers. 
     Their children and spouses are: Ron & Sue Pihl; Kevin 
& Becky Pihl; Roger & Jill Pihl and Kendall & Karla Pihl. 
     They have ten grandchildren: Derek & Amy Pihl; Am-
ber & John Mattox; Maggie & Nate Ginest; Kelly & Kellee 
Pihl; Jade & Kendall Banning; Rhys & Leo Sosa; Greyson 
Pihl, Kelsey & Ky Swisher; Kurtis & Samantha Pihl and 
Karson Pihl.  There are 14 great-grandchildren and two 
more are arriving this year. 
     Anniversary wishes can be sent to the couple at 8625 
S. Lightville Rd.; Lindsborg, KS, 67456. 
     Congratulations Don & Betty and God’s blessings for 
all! 
 

Tomah Shinga Registrations 
    We have opened registrations for summer camp 2021! 
After a summer apart due to COVID, we are thrilled to be 
back. As we adjust camp to keep safe and healthy for your 
camper, we look forward to Exploring Creation, Building 
Relationships, and Growing in Faith with you this summer. 
If there is a child in your household who is younger than 
the 6th grade, and they’d like to attend the camp this sum-
mer, please contact Pastor Ben. If your child is Confirma-
tion age, please contact Jessica Pickering. Dates for that 
are June 20-25. For High School Youth it is still in the 
works. Contact Kendall & Jade Banning. It is hoped by 
doing this it can be arranged that the youth from our Par-
ish will be able to attend camp during the same dates as 
their age group. 
 
 

     Volunteers Needed at TACOL 
     TACOL is in need of a few strong people to help re-
ceive donations on Wednesday’s from 5-7pm.Must be 18 
to volunteer. This is an amazing organization that truly 
gives back to our community. Volunteers can contact 
Rose Erickson at 620-242-7661. Thanks 
 
 

Salina Emergency Aid Food Bank 
     This area has been hit hard at the Food Bank. We are 
completely out of the following products: peanut butter; 
tea, cocoa, stuffing, pepper, canned milk, dish soap, 
shampoo, conditioner, laundry soap, hamburger. They are 
also needing men’s and women’s razors, and children’s 
tooth brushes and toothpaste, floss and flossers. Your 
gifts assist those in our community who are facing chal-
lenging times. The Food Bank is open Monday through 
Thursday, 9am to noon and 3-5pm. On Friday they are 
open 9-noon. 

 
Bethany College: 

     Is your family beginning the college search and you are 
unsure of  where to begin? Look no further than YOUR 
Lutheran college, Bethany College in Lindsborg, KS. Find 
your path to your purpose with us. Contact Vicki 
C o r n e t t  @  c o r n e t t v@be t h a n y l b . e d u  o r 
visit www.bethanylb.edu for more information. 
 

Virtual Worship 
The YouTube link for worship:   

www.youtube.com/SalemsborgLutheran 
 

Special thanks to Milton (and others) that make these  
connections happen each week for us! 

 
 
                                  



Congratulations and best wishes  
to all our Parish Graduates! 

 
 

Smoky Valley High School 
     Kort Sjogren—attending Bethany College majoring 
in Biology/Pre-Med. 
     Ellie Brumbaugh—Attending Kansas State Univer-
sity, Majoring in Business. 
     Karik Elliott—attending Bethel College majoring in 
Nursing 
     Kerrington Haxton—attending Kansas Wesleyan 
University  
majoring in Nursing 
     Chloe Wolf—Attending Ft. Hays State University, 
majoring in Elementary Education. 
 

Ell-Saline High School 
     TJ  Morrical graduated from Ell saline high school 
on May 16th, 2021. He will be going to Tulsa welding 
school in August for advanced welding training.  
   Hailey Garman graduated from Ell-Saline High 
School on May 16th.  She will be studying pre-vet at 
Cloud County Community College in the fall  
 

Larned High School 
     Phillip Applequist, grandson of Ray & Deanna 
Applequist, will graduate from Larned High School and 
Plans to attend Ft. Hays State to study Electronics. 
 

Thomas Moore/Marion  Prep High School 
Allison Applequist, granddaughter of Ray & Deanna 
Applequist, will graduate from Thomas Moore/Marion 
Prep High School in Hays, Ks. She will attend Bethany 

College in the fall with a golf scholarship 
 

Salina Technical School 
     T.J. Morrical graduated from Salina Technical 
School May 9, 2021 with a certificate in Welding. He 
will be going to Tulsa Welding School in August for Ad-
vanced Welding Training! 

 
Kansas State University 

     Katlin Allton will graduate May 16th from K-State 
University thru the Agriculture College with a degree in 
Agricultural Communications.  She has accepted a po-
sition with Mid West Fertilizer of Chanute Ks.  She 
would like to thank all of her church family for all the 
support they have given her during this chapter in her 
life.  
     Annaka Applequist, granddaughter of Ray & 
Deanna Applequist, studied in Ireland in the fall of 2020 
and graduated from Kansas State in December of 2020 
with a medical Major. 
     Emily Roets is graduating from Kansas State Uni-
versity 

 
Friends University 

     Kaleigh Salzman received her Bachelor of Science 
at Friends University May 8, 2021. Her major was Zoo 
Science. 
 

Ft. Hays State University 
     Jennifer Applequist, granddaughter of Ray & 
Deanna Applequist,  will graduate from Ft. Hays State 
with a BBA in Public Accounting 
     Jordan Otto is graduating from Ft. Hays State 
     Kylie Thomas, grand daughter of Harvey and Eve-
lyn Krein, has graduated from FHSU, majoring in 
Graphic Design and Marketing.  She has accepted a 
position at BowerComm-Strategic Marketing in Hut-
chinson  

Bethany College 
     Abigail Rishel-Barnett is student teaching in the 
fall and will graduate from Bethany College in Decem-
ber. 
 

     Kansas Wesleyan University 
     Beck Elliott is graduating from Kansas Wesleyan 
University 
 

Pratt Community College 
     Cort Elliott is graduating from Pratt Community 
College. 
 

Northwestern Oklahoma State 
     Kate Deterding is graduating from Northwestern 
Oklahoma  



 
 

Please contact Tricia Hartshorn or  Donna  
Swanson if there are names that can be  

removed from our prayer list. Contact them 
 as well if you would like to add someone.  

We remember in prayer those who have been brought 
to our attention: Pastor Ben Fulton and his family; The 
family and friends of Ken Frederick, Freddie Smith’s 

brother; Jeff Cook and his family, friend of Chad Stamm, 
on the death of his sister; Chris Barnes, Parkinson’s Dis-
ease; Coleen Pihl, Multiple Myeloma; Doug Anderson;  

Paula Norberg’s father, recurrent lung cancer; Dan Brun-
sell, chemotherapy; Willow Menzies, Edna Kvacik’s grand-
daughter, health issues; Scott Johnson, recovering from 
surgery;  Lynda Anderson; Brad Mahoney’s sister, pancre-
atic cancer; Wesley Shultis, stage 4 colorectal cancer, 

receiving chemo, John Hawk; Gary Pryor, stage 4 cancer;   
We are also praying for healthcare workers and our 

schools - students and their families, teachers, staff, ad-
ministrators. We also pray for all members of the armed 

services and law enforcement officers around the world as 
well as all Christians who are facing persecution; All our 
friends at Bethany Villages and the cottages as well as 
those at Riverview in Marquette. Special prayers for the 
new Parish Mission/Vision focusing on Camp Tomah 

Shinga, Bethany College, Young adults and our visitors; 
We pray for peace, healing, strength and courage, that all 
will feel God's loving hands. We also pray for many unspo-
ken requests.  If we have missed anyone who should have 

been listed, please let us know. 
 
 
 

At the beginning of  each month, the prayer list will be changed. 
If you have someone that you would like to place on the list, 

please let Donna or Tricia know.  We are doing this to make sure 
all the needs listed are current.  Some needs are continuous or 

immediately pressing and we do not want to miss the  
opportunity to pray or God’s help for all in need.   

 

  
    

Tithe.ly 
     Tithe.ly is an online giving platform. You can download 
the app and easily give your offering or you can create an 
account via their website and give. You can use a credit/
debit card OR you can set up ACH bank transfers to occur. 
(There is a very small fee for you, the member, to use the 
service.) You can also choose to "cover the fee" so the 
church gets your entire offering. You can also set up your 
giving as recurring so you don't have to worry about doing 
it every week or month. During these uncertain times, this 
has been a nice option so we can continue giving our offer-
ing and not impact our church budget too badly  
   And of course, you can still send a check to the church if 
you prefer to provide your offering in that way.  
   

Salemsborg Lutheran Church 
3831 W. Salemsborg Rd. 

Smolan, KS 67456 
 

Falun Lutheran Church 
c/o Bernie Dauer 

11164 Dry creek Rd. 
Falun KS 67442 

 
     Contact Donna Swanson with information for the  

bulletin or newsletter at :  785-668-2600 (home) or email 
her at donlee@hometelco.net.  You can call or text  

her cell at: 785-452-1279.   
 

     If you are interested in using the Salemsborg Church or 
the Fellowship Center for any reason, please contact Nita 
Kay Carlson. She can be reached at  nitakaycarl-
son@gmail.com, or on her cell at 785-227-5363.    
 
       Those who would like to send a donation directly to 
the Synod may do so by mailing it to: Central States Synod 
E.L.C.A;  420 W. 14th St., Suite 101; Kansas City, MO. 64105  
(New Address) 

 
If you can’t make it to worship, you can watch live (or 
later) on YouTube: www.youtube.com/SalemsborgLutheran 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 

Council Chairperson:     Jennifer Tillman                   msjenn@hometelco.net               785-577-6217 
Parish Secretary:             Donna Swanson                donlee@hometelco.net           785-668-2600 
Calendar Events:             Nita Kay Carlson                nitakaycarlson@gmail.com      785-227-5363 
Security Issues:              Gene Smith                         gene_debbiesmith@yahoo.com  785-822-4970 
Custodian:                       Maria Wolf                   
Worship & Music Committee Liaison:  

   Tom Holmquist                 tholmquist@smokyvalley.org      785-668-2420 
Caretaker/Property Committee: 
                              Mike Dimitri                      mcjmdimi@hometelco.net           785-493-6052 
                              Bradley Mahoney                mahoneybradeng@gmail.com     785-452-5124 
Falun Council Chair           Josh Dauer                              jdauer@hometelco.net             785-643-2020 
 
 
 
 

Pastor Ben Fulton can be contacted at  785-845-1567   
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2021 Service  Times 

 
Falun   

9:00am In Person Worship 
 

Salemsborg 
11:00am Virtual & In Person Worship 

www.youtube.com/SalemsborgLutheran 

“As long as the earth remains, there will be 
springtime and harvest, cold and heat,  
winter and summer, day and night.” 

Genesis 8:22 


